ACADIENSIS

"Looking Towards the Promised Land":

Modernity, Antimodernism and Co-operative Wholesaling in the Maritime Provinces, 1945-1961

Stephen Dutcher

Volume 34, numéro 2, spring 2005

URI: https://id.erudit.org/iderudit/acad34_2art03

Aller au sommaire du numéro

Éditeur(s)

The Department of History at the University of New Brunswick

ISSN

0044-5851 (imprimé) 1712-7432 (numérique)

Découvrir la revue

érudit

Citer cet article

Dutcher, S. (2005). "Looking Towards the Promised Land":: Modernity, Antimodernism and Co-operative Wholesaling in the Maritime Provinces, 1945-1961. *Acadiensis*, *34*(2), 46–73.

All rights reserved \circledast Department of History at the University of New Brunswick, 2005

Ce document est protégé par la loi sur le droit d'auteur. L'utilisation des services d'Érudit (y compris la reproduction) est assujettie à sa politique d'utilisation que vous pouvez consulter en ligne.

https://apropos.erudit.org/fr/usagers/politique-dutilisation/

Cet article est diffusé et préservé par Érudit.

Érudit est un consortium interuniversitaire sans but lucratif composé de l'Université de Montréal, l'Université Laval et l'Université du Québec à Montréal. Il a pour mission la promotion et la valorisation de la recherche.

https://www.erudit.org/fr/

"Looking Towards the Promised Land": Modernity, Antimodernism and Co-operative Wholesaling in the Maritime Provinces, 1945-1961

IN 1953 W.H. McEWEN, the long-time general manager of Maritime Co-op Services (MCS), the largest co-operative wholesale in the Maritime Provinces, wrote that cooperatives were not making sufficient progress towards taking "the people into the realm of Economic Ownership. Our present stage suggests that we are still in the wilderness looking towards the Promised Land, but still lacking the faith, courage and determination to go up and possess the land. We are on the march, but we haven't really arrived".¹ McEwen's lament was understandable. When he had arrived in the Maritime Provinces from Manitoba during the depth of the Great Depression, he had brought to the Canadian Livestock Co-operative (Maritimes) or CLC (M) - the predecessor of MCS - a vision of establishing a non-profit co-operative commonwealth inspired by people such as Prairie co-operative leader Henry Wise Wood.² For McEwen in the early 1930s, as well as those associated with the Extension Department of Saint Francis Xavier University and their soon-to-be famous "Antigonish Movement" program of adult education and co-operative action, the way forward seemed clear. The capitalist system was in crisis and near collapse, and the time was ripe for co-operatives to gain extensive control of the economy so that "the people", in the famous phrase of Extension Director Father Moses Coady, could become "masters of their own destiny".³ These co-operators and many others shared a vision that the burgeoning growth of local consumer co-operative stores, agricultural co-ops and credit unions, coupled with widespread co-operative initiatives in fish processing, housing and other enterprises, would stimulate the demand for extensive

- 1 W.H. McEwen, "The Present Stage of Co-operative Development in the Atlantic Provinces", 1953, p. 9, RG 30-3/2/10,049, Saint Francis Xavier University Archives (FX). The author would like to thank the editor and anonymous reviewers of *Acadiensis* for their helpful comments in revising this essay as well as E.R. Forbes, David Frank, Ian MacPherson, Gary Allen, Gwen Davies, Del Muise and Colin Howell for providing critiques of the larger work upon which the essay is based "Big Business for the People': Co-operative Wholesaling in the Maritime Provinces, 1934-1965", Ph.D. thesis, University of New Brunswick, 2001; thanks also to Sid Pobihushchy who sparked the author's interest in the study of co-operatives. Several organizations helped fund this research, including the Social Science and Humanities Research Council of Canada, the Canadian Co-operative Association, the Leonard and Kathleen O'Brien Foundation, the Ontario Credit Union Charitable Foundation, the Co-operative Housing Federation of Canada and the University of New Brunswick.
- 2 Stefan Haley, Tested by Fire: The Life and Work of W.H. McEwen (Saskatoon, 1980), pp. 29-30.
- 3 Moses Coady, Masters of their Own Destiny: The Story of the Antigonish Movement of Adult Education Through Economic Co-operation (New York, 1939; Antigonish, NS, 1980).

Stephen Dutcher, "Looking Towards the Promised Land': Modernity, Antimodernism and Co-operative Wholesaling in the Maritime Provinces, 1945-1961", *Acadiensis*, XXXIV, 2 (Spring 2005), pp. 46-73.

distributive co-operatives or wholesales and co-operatively manufactured goods. Co-operatives would become, at the very least, a means to create economic democracy through the widespread growth of member-owned businesses and, ideally, part of a co-operative commonwealth where the production of goods was for use and not profit.

Unfortunately, scholars of co-operatives in the region have paid relatively little attention to these visions of co-operatives as an alternative within or to the capitalist economy – especially in terms of the development of co-operative wholesales as the second stage in building that alternative. This is somewhat surprising since, by the early 1950s when McEwen penned his thoughts regarding Maritime co-operatives and the Promised Land, there were four co-operative wholesales in the Maritimes with annual sales totalling in the millions of dollars. Instead, scholars have focused on analyzing the origins, evolution and meaning of the famous Antigonish Movement that, by its peak in 1938, boasted 10,000 Maritimers participating in 1,100 study clubs and the creation of 142 credit unions, 39 stores, 4 buying clubs, 11 fish plants, 17 lobster canneries and 7 other co-operatives.⁴ These accomplishments, created in large part by a program of adult education and co-operative action under the leadership of persons such as Father Moses Coady, Father J.J. Tompkins, A.B. MacDonald, Ida Gallant and Mary Arnold, have generated a voluminous scholarly literature. Sociologists have been primarily interested in analyzing how it exemplified the characteristics of social movements in general or, alternatively, how its success was the result of capitalist underdevelopment.⁵ Adult educators, for their part, have seen in the Antigonish Movement a useful counterpoint to the problems of stagnation and detached professionalism facing contemporary adult education.⁶ And historians have chronicled the different aspects of the region's co-operative movement while maintaining an emphasis on the central importance of the Antigonish Movement.⁷ Foremost among these is Ian MacPherson, who has detailed how the Antigonish Movement provided the region's co-operative movement with much of its dynamism

- 4 Francis Mifflin, "The Antigonish Movement: A Revitalization in Eastern Nova Scotia", Ph.D. thesis, Boston College, 1974, p. 20.
- 5 For how the Antigonish Movement typified social movements, see Francis Mifflin, "The Antigonish Movement" and Daniel MacInnes, "Clerics, Fishermen, Farmers and Workers: The Antigonish Movement and Identity in Eastern Nova Scotia, 1928-1939", Ph.D. thesis, McMaster University, 1978. For a Marxist analysis of the factors underlying the success of the Movement, see R. James Sacouman, "Social Origins of Antigonish movement co-operative associations in eastern Nova Scotia", Ph.D. thesis, University of Toronto, 1976.
- 6 See, for instance, Michael Welon, ed., Knowledge for the People: The Struggle for Adult Learning in English-Speaking Canada, 1828-1973 (Toronto, 1987); Anne Armstrong, Masters of Their Own Destiny: A Comparison of the Thought of Coady and Freire (Vancouver, 1977) and Anne Alexander, "The Meaning of Liberation in Adult Education as Revealed in Moses Coady and the Antigonish Movement", Ph.D. thesis, University of Alberta, 1985, later published as The Antigonish Movement: Moses Coady and Adult Education Today (Toronto, 1997).
- 7 See, for example, Jean Daigle, Une force qui nous appartient: La Federation des Caisses populaires acadiennes, 1936-1986 (Moncton, 1990); Chantal Comeau, "La première coopératif à Tracadie", La Revue d'histoire de la Société historique Nicholas Denys, 18, 3 (septembre-decembre, 1990), pp. 49-54 and Ronald Labelle, "Les débuts du mouvement coopératif chez les Acadiens du comte d'Inverness en Nouvelle-Ecosse", Les Cahiers de la société historique acadienne, 18, 4 (octobredecembre, 1987), pp. 196-209.

and how it played a major role in healing the divisions among co-operators in the region.⁸ By contrast, MacPherson's coverage of co-operative wholesaling in the Maritimes – virtually the only scholarly commentary on this topic – consists of a short, general outline of how leaders within the Antigonish Movement and the Canadian Livestock Co-operative (Maritimes) spearheaded the creation of a wholesale out of the CLC(M) in Moncton with a branch operation in Sydney in 1938, how co-operators in Antigonish and Cape Breton established their own, smaller wholesales in the early 1940s, and how operations at the Moncton wholesale generated \$1.7 million in annual sales by 1945.⁹

The story of co-operative wholesaling in the Maritime Provinces through the 1950s, however, is crucial to an adequate understanding of the diverse and changing nature of co-operative action in the region – one that is considerably more complex than a focus on the pre-war, social movement nature of the Antigonish Movement allows and one that necessitates an analysis of the profound social and economic changes occurring during this period.¹⁰ Ian McKay uses the concept of "modernity" to describe some of these changes in mid-20th-century Nova Scotia in terms of "urbanization, professionalization, and the rise of the positive state"; he also contrasts these changes to the reactionary efforts of some "middle-class cultural producers" to create an "antimodern" myth of an innocent, primitive and unchanging "Folk" in rural Nova Scotia in order to promote the commodification of their culture in the interests of an emerging tourist industry.¹¹ Co-operative wholesaling in the Maritime Provinces through the 1950s, though, underscores the need to broaden the conceptualization of modernity to include economic concentration while also encouraging a wider interpretation of antimodernism. Specifically, as Maritime co-operators, through their large co-operative wholesales, strove between 1945 and 1961 to respond to the challenges of modernity, economic concentration and issues internal to the movement, the different approaches spearheaded by their managers reflected sharply

- 9 See MacPherson, *Each for All*, pp. 135-36, 169-70, 200-01 as well as his "Patterns in the Maritime Co-operative Movement, 1900-1945", *Acadiensis*, V, 1 (Autumn 1975), pp. 82-83 and "Appropriate Forms of Enterprise: The Prairie and Maritime Co-operative Movements, 1900-1945", *Acadiensis*, VIII, 1 (Autumn 1978), p. 87. The major exception to this focus by historians on the Antigonish Movement is Margaret Conrad's brief overview of the origins and evolution of the United Fruit Companies co-operative within the context of her analysis of the detrimental impact of federal government policy on Nova Scotia apple growers. See her "Apple Blossom Time in the Annapolis Valley, 1880-1957", *Acadiensis*, IX, 2 (Spring 1980), pp. 14-39.
- 10 This focus on the Antigonish Movement has continued even in recent years. See, for instance, Rusty Neal, "Brotherhood Economics: Women's Labour, and the Development of Co-operatives in Nova Scotia, 1906-1944", Ph.D. thesis, University of Toronto, 1995, subsequently published as Brotherhood Economics: Women's Labour, and the Development of Co-operatives in Nova Scotia, 1906-1944 (Sydney, NS, 1998); Jim Lotz and Michael R. Welton, Father Jimmy: The Life and Times of Father Jimmy Tompkins (Wreck Cove, NS, 1997) and Michael Welton's highly critical biography Little Mosie from the Margaree: A Biography of Moses Michael Coady (Toronto, 2001).
- 11 Ian McKay, *The Quest of the Folk: Antimodernism and Cultural Selection in Twentieth-Century Nova Scotia* (Montréal and Kingston, 1994), pp. 39, 30-5.

⁸ These divisions, according to MacPherson, arose from "geographically-based localism, provincial boundaries, metropolitan rivalries, personal animosities, complex historical backgrounds, institutional conflicts, religious divisions and ethnic differences." See Ian MacPherson, *Each for All: A History of the Co-operative Movement in English Canada, 1900-1945* (Toronto, 1979), pp. 100-1.

contrasting philosophies, priorities and values regarding the building of the cooperative movement – differences that underlined the difficulties of achieving significant democratic economic change in the region. W.H. McEwen put his vision of the Promised Land on hold while adopting a gradualist, business-oriented approach that stressed fiscal stability and centralized control of the local co-operatives by the wholesale. Co-operators affiliated with the smaller wholesales in eastern Nova Scotia and Prince Edward Island (PEI), conversely, emphasized local autonomy and the aggressive pursuit of new and expanded services to member co-operatives. Even here, though, there were fundamental differences. Island Co-op Services (ICS) on PEI embraced modernity by focussing on the rapid expansion of services through modern merchandising techniques while financing these, at least in part, through speculation on Latin American potato markets. By contrast, Eastern Co-op Services (ECS) in Antigonish and Cape Breton Co-op Services (CBCS) in Sydney, which were closely associated with the Antigonish Movement, combined an emphasis on modern marketing and production technologies with a renewed emphasis on the movement's Christian, agrarianist antimodernism and its celebration of rural, pastoral life.12

Early Co-operative Wholesaling

Co-operative wholesaling, which originated in mid-19th-century England with the flourishing of the first modern co-operative in Rochdale and associated co-operative societies, was predicated on two different rationales: competitiveness and a social vision.¹³ The creation of second-tier, co-operatively owned distribution enterprises was necessary from a business point-of-view because of the need to provide economies of scale as well as to secure unadulterated goods at fair prices for the burgeoning number of local co-operatives – something that many local co-operatives' competition.¹⁴ Co-operative wholesales were also regarded as an essential component

- 12 Despite a significant amount of scholarly work on local co-operatives in Acadian communities in the Maritimes and the Acadian co-operative movement generally, there is little evidence to suggest that Acadians took a role in co-operative wholesaling outside of participating in MCS, ICS, ECS and CBCS. The one possible exception to this is La Co-operative du Madawaska in Edmundston, New Brunswick, a large local co-operative that performed some wholesaling functions. W.H. McEwen notes, however, that this co-operative "dropped any pretense of wholesaling as it had never been chartered, apart from the retail [co-op] of that name". See W.H. McEwen, *Faith, Hope and Co-operation* (Moncton, 1969), p. 65.
- 13 The Rochdale Society of Equitable Pioneers, created in Rochdale, England in 1844, was the first modern co-operative and featured a broad social vision of establishing a co-operative store, houses for members in need, manufacturing of goods to aid in the employment of members, the securing of land for cultivation and, eventually, a self-supporting "home colony" and a temperance hotel. The early success of the "Rochdale Pioneers", based in large part on meeting members' needs and their articulation of the principles of modern co-operatives such as one member-one vote and limited return on investment, led to dramatic growth including branch stores by the 1850s and the establishment of the first co-operative wholesale in 1863. See Brett Fairbairn, *The Meaning of Rochdale: The Rochdale Pioneers and the Co-operative Principles* (Saskatoon, 1994), pp. 9-11.
- 14 Second-tier co-operatives are co-operatives whose members are not individuals but local cooperatives which collectively own the second-tier co-operative (i.e., local co-ops owning a cooperative wholesale). Third-tier co-operatives are collectively owned by second-tier co-ops (i.e., several co-op wholesales owning their own manufacturing/supply co-operative).

of fulfilling the social vision of co-operatives as the second step or stage in the development of an alternative to an exploitative capitalist economy. At the very least, the widespread extension of co-operatives in the economy would act as a corrective to unfair competitive practices by capital-based enterprises by providing a democratically controlled alternative for producers and consumers; ideally, the extension of co-operatives into virtually all sectors would generate a new type of economy and society – a "co-operative commonwealth" – where co-operatives would be the dominant type of business and social relations would feature economic freedom, solidarity of labour, "production for use, not profit", the abolition of child labour, free education and industrial and political action.¹⁵

This dual purpose of co-operative wholesales was a dominant feature of cooperative action that spread to Europe and North America during the late-19th and early-20th centuries. Yet early attempts by farm organizations in Canada to operate large, centralized wholesale operations either failed or encountered severe difficulties before achieving success. The hastily built and overextended United Farmers cooperatives in Ontario and the Maritimes were unable to withstand the post-First World War recession and over-extension of resources which plagued their operations. The co-operative wholesales on the Prairies, after struggling through the early years of the Great Depression, successfully diversified into such areas as petroleum production and groceries during the 1930s and feed, coal mining, lumber, hardware and clothing by the 1940s.¹⁶ Between 1945 and 1955, sales for the three Prairie wholesales, bolstered by the formation of hundreds of new co-operatives, more than tripled. Many new staff and managers were hired, including a significant number from the private sector, as business operations became more systematic and professional. The three wholesales eventually merged: Saskatchewan and Manitoba amalgamated in 1955 to become Federated Co-operatives Limited, which in turn absorbed Alberta Co-operative Wholesale Association in 1961 to prevent the Alberta wholesale from going under.¹⁷

In the Maritime Provinces, the move to establish a broadly based co-operative wholesale began in the mid-1930s. The dire economic straits caused by the Great Depression and the lack of a social safety net, together with the enthusiasm generated by the Antigonish Movement, produced nearly 40 new consumer co-operatives – co-operatives in need of an alternative supplier to that of the privately owned wholesalers. There was also the need to diversify and bring in additional income to the Canadian Livestock Co-operative (Maritimes), the central marketing co-operative for the many local livestock shipping clubs in the region. Prince Edward Island

¹⁵ See Johnston Birchall, Co-op: the people's business (Manchester and New York, 1994), p. 26. Many prominent co-operative thinkers are included in this school of thought, including Charles Gide and Ernest Poisson of France, T.W. Mercer of England, George W. Russel of Ireland, James P. Warbasse of the United States and George V. Keen of Canada. See Paul Hubert Casselman, *The Cooperative Movement and Some of Its Problems* (New York, 1952), p. 10.

¹⁶ Fairbairn, The Meaning of Rochdale, pp. 38-40 and MacPherson, Each for All, p. 64.

¹⁷ Brett Fairbairn, Building a Dream: the Co-operative Retailing System in Western Canada, 1928-1988 (Saskatoon, 1989), pp. 96-7, 105, 112, 117, 126-8, 141-2. In 1960, for instance, the Alberta wholesale's savings dropped by more than one-fifth when compared to 1959, it had more than one million dollars in long-term liabilities, its ratio of current assets to current liabilities had fallen to 1.5:1 (2:1 is the desirable ratio in accounting), and there was little in the way of working capital (p. 142).

producers had left the organization in 1933, taking with them their yearly \$500 grant from the PEI government (20 per cent of the central's annual budget) because of a disagreement over whether the focus of the CLC(M) should be livestock marketing or livestock marketing and feed production.¹⁸ Lastly, two of the major "co-operative" organizations in the region were headed by staunch advocates of the idea of cooperative wholesaling as the second stage in developing co-operatives as the dominant form of business enterprise. W.H. McEwen, general manager of the CLC(M), was steeped in the Prairie notion of the co-operative commonwealth, which envisioned the end of the competitive, profit-driven and exploitative capitalist economy in Canada through such initiatives as the elimination of private banks (and interest charged on credit) and the replacement of "the profit system with a nonprofit co-operative commonwealth" where "the motive of business is founded on fair and equitable service to all, instead of greed and selfishness, ... where the Gold[en] Rule can and will work". Co-operators had to continue to build strong local co-operatives as well as establish wholesales; these wholesales would "in turn co-ordinate their efforts to go on to the control of manufacturing and industry".¹⁹ Father Moses Coady, director of the Extension Department at Saint Francis Xavier University, had a similarly broad vision of co-operative development through local co-op stores, credit unions and other co-operatives: "When the people own, cooperatively, enough of these institutions and when the volume of demand grows, they can federate into wholesales and either build or take over the manufacturing plants in the distant industrial centres". Once this was done, "the people" will have gained "control and ownership of the productive processes in modern society".²⁰

- 18 The budget of this organization during its early years and an indication of its dependence on government support was \$2,500 made up of annual grants of \$1,000 from the federal government and \$500 each from the three provincial governments in the Maritimes. Government officials were also instrumental in establishing and directing the organization in its formative years: the predecessor of the CLC(M) was the Maritime Livestock Board (MLB), which was established in 1927 with a board of management consisting of three federal agricultural officials (one from each province), three provincial agricultural officials (one from each province) and seven farmers' club representatives (two from New Brunswick, two from Prince Edward Island and three from Nova Scotia). This composition of the board of management of the MLB and then the CLC(M) continued until 1939 when government grants, and possibly influence, were seen as no longer necessary nor desirable. See McEwen, *Faith, Hope and Co-operation*, pp. 8-9, 130.
- 19 W. H. McEwen, "Business Co-ordination or Co-operative Business Co-ordination", address at the New Brunswick Co-operative Conference, Moncton, 18 May 1943, pp. 8-10, RG 30-3/28/1302, FX and his "Economic Co-operation – Our Task", address to UMF annual meeting, 25 October 1944, pp. 4-5, RG 30-3/3/345-9, FX.
- 20 See Alexander Laidlaw, *The Man from Margaree* (Toronto, 1971), pp. 108-11. Coady differed somewhat from McEwen, however, over the desirability of working towards a "co-operative commonwealth" probably because of the term's association with democratic socialism. In a 1938 letter to Andrew A. Wing of Riverside, Connecticut, in which he noted that "none of this statement is for publication", Coady stated: "I am not so sure that I like this term... Our goal is democracy ... government of the people, by the people, and for the people". Coady went on to maintain that once the people were in "the economic saddle" of "only 15 % to 25 % of the evident feasible economic processes," they could exert effective control through "political action, socialization, labour union contracts, and the proper control of private business ... a control that will take the racket out of private business and make it business". See Coady to Andrew S. Wing, 26 January 1938, MG 20/1/2083, FX.

It was the Canadian Livestock Co-operative (Maritimes) and the Extension Department that spearheaded the establishment of co-operative wholesaling in the region. By 1934, McEwen had begun to articulate in the pages of The Maritime Cooperator and at various meetings a plan to implement co-operative wholesaling through an amendment the CLC(M)'s constitution so that the organization could "engage in the co-operative buying or selling of feeds, flour, seeds, insecticides, rope, twine, tools, fertilizers and any other good or machinery used in the production, processing or manufacture of farm or other primary products" as well as "general merchandising". McEwen, in addition, proposed the promotion of urban cooperatives, arguing that only when "both rural and urban workers" were "organized to handle their own business" could they create "a democratic society where the Cooperative motto of 'Each for all and all for each' will be a pleasant reality".²¹ McEwen and A.B. MacDonald, the associate director of Saint Francis Xavier University's Extension Department, conducted a survey of all local co-operatives in eastern Nova Scotia to ascertain the extent of their interest in a wholesale and took a leading role in a committee examining the establishment of such a wholesale – made up of representatives from the CLC(M), the United Maritime Fishermen, the Pictou United Farmers and the British Canadian Co-operative (BCC) in industrial Cape Breton. McEwen and MacDonald were also key speakers at two large meetings in eastern Nova Scotia in 1937 (in Judique and Sydney) to address the apprehension of many local co-operators about establishing a co-operative wholesale. These concerns included a lack of ability to commit to supporting a wholesale (i.e., too small a co-op to order railcar loads), complaints over product quality, concerns over the distance of the CLC(M) in Moncton from eastern Nova Scotia and particularly the unwillingness of some local co-ops to forego to opportunities to seek cheaper prices from non-cooperative distributors. In the latter case, for instance, the manager of the large British Canadian Co-operative maintained at the Sydney meeting that his co-operative's immense size meant that it received wholesale prices from manufacturers already and that it would only support a co-operative wholesale "if prices were equal or nearly so".22

By the spring of 1937, the only major co-operative organizations still involved in co-operative wholesaling were the CLC(M) and the Extension Department. In response primarily to A.B. MacDonald's prodding, a resolution was drafted and presented at an April follow-up meeting in Sydney that a wholesale be established in eastern Nova Scotia, that all local co-operatives be members and that the wholesale be guided by the board of directors of the CLC(M) in Moncton and an advisory committee consisting of one representative from each local co-op in eastern Nova

²¹ CLC(M) 1934 annual meeting minutes, pp. 2-4 and *Extension Bulletin*, I, 10 (21 March 1934), pp. 7-8 and I, 11 (4 April 1934), p. 7. Unless otherwise noted, the records of the CLC(M) and its successor Maritime Co-op Services cited in this article are held by Co-op Atlantic in Moncton.

²² See "Minutes of a Meeting of Representatives of Co-operative Shipping Clubs of the Seven Eastern Counties of Nova Scotia", Point Tupper, 19 January 1937, pp. 1-2, RG 30-3/6/1614, FX and "Minutes of Meeting of Representatives of Co-operative Organizations, Urban and Rural, in the Sydney Industrial Area", Sydney, 20 January 1937, pp. 1-2, RG 30-3/6/1617, FX. See also McEwen, *Faith, Hope and Co-operation*, pp. 52-3.

Scotia.²³ The resolution passed unanimously despite an often-lively debate concerning the ability of "a bunch of farmers" to organize and run a large co-operative wholesale.²⁴ The wholesale in Sydney opened on 1 October 1938 and during 1939 did approximately \$30,000 in sales per month.²⁵

The Challenges of Modernity

The advent of the Second World War in 1939 had a paradoxical effect upon the wholesale's operations. Despite wartime restrictions, annual sales at the wholesale blossomed to \$1.7 million by 1945, an increase more than matched by remarkable growth in the CLC(M)'s livestock marketing due to wartime "Bacon for Britain" contracts.²⁶ Yet these gains during the war years also encouraged some co-operators in the region to form their own smaller co-operative wholesales instead of working within the CLC(M) itself. Eastern Co-operative Services was established in 1940 around the Antigonish area to serve area farmers and by 1945 had annual sales of \$286,000. Cape Breton co-operators, unhappy from the beginning with their branch status within the CLC(M), followed suit in 1941 and established Cape Breton Co-op Services; this smaller co-operative wholesale, however, remained affiliated with the CLC(M) and by 1945 had annual sales of more than \$1 million.²⁷ This splintering of co-operative wholesaling efforts within the region, and the consequent loss of efficiency and economies of scale, was offset somewhat by the establishment in 1940 of Interprovincial Co-operatives Limited (IPCO), a third-tier, national distribution and manufacturing co-operative wholes membership eventually consisted of co-operative wholesales across Canada and that provided the "CO-OP" brand of goods nationwide.

The war years also ushered in increasingly rapid and systemic changes arising from what Ian McKay calls "modernity" or "urbanization, professionalization, and the rise of the positive state", and these changes greatly intensified during the post-war era.²⁸ Outmigration by Maritimers, urbanization and the rapid decline of "family farms", for instance, led to a dramatic decline in the rural population. The number of primary producers in the Maritimes fell by more than 50,000 between 1951 and 1961, with the largest decline in agriculture (49 per cent) followed by fishing (37 per cent). The total number of people remaining on Maritime farms also fell significantly over the same

²³ Representatives of the British Canadian Co-operative had not been invited back as they had made it clear that they saw little need for establishing a co-operative wholesale in the region. The Pictou United Farmers had, by this time, transferred their feed and fertilizer functions to the CLC(M) while the United Maritime Fishermen had simply dropped out with Father Jimmy Tompkins commenting that "the fishermen were quite sympathetic to the Cooperative Movement, and . . . they should be kept in mind when making future plans". See "Minutes of Meeting Held in Lyceum Building", Sydney, 1 April 1937, pp. 1-3, FX.

^{24 &}quot;Minutes of Meeting Held in Lyceum Building", 1 April 1937, pp. 1-3, FX; minutes of "Meeting to Consider Formation of Co-operative Wholesale", Judique, NS, 4 August 1937, RG 30-3/6/1622, FX; McEwen, Faith, Hope and Co-operation, pp. 53-4.

²⁵ Minutes of Board of Management Meeting, 29 December 1938, pp. 3-4; McEwen, *Faith, Hope and Co-operation*, p. 60; Haley, *Tested by Fire*, p. 162.

²⁶ CLC(M) financial statements, various years. The CLC(M)'s livestock marketing increased from \$357,510 in 1939 to \$2,029,366 in 1945.

^{27 &}quot;Wholesale is Hope for Rural Market", *The Maritime Co-operator*, 15 July 1941, p. 4 and "Annual Meeting of C.B. Services Shows Progress", *Maritime Co-operator*, 15 May 1945, pp. 1, 6.

²⁸ McKay, The Quest of the Folk, p. 39.

period: 49.7 per cent in Nova Scotia (115,414 to 58,020), 57.8 per cent in New Brunswick (149,916 to 63,334) and 25.8 per cent on Prince Edward Island (46,855 to 34,753). Approximately 82,000 people left the region during the 1950s while employment in government service (excluding the armed forces) and the service sector increased by more than 42,000.²⁹

The state also became more activist in the economy during the 1940s and 1950s through the production of goods for the war effort, the introduction of social welfare programs such as Unemployment Insurance (1940), Family Allowance (1944) and a modernized Old Age Security (1951), and involvement in efforts to promote economic development.³⁰ Yet this state activism also served, in many instances, to undercut small producers and their efforts at co-operation; the improved economic climate from the general upswing in economic activity and wages for Maritimers as well as the extension of social welfare programs helped to lessen the perceived need for co-operative action among many Maritimers.³¹ While some government officials remained sympathetic and active in their support of co-operatives, such as S.W. Keohan, the registrar of co-operatives in New Brunswick, J.C.F. MacDonnell, a provincial agricultural representative in eastern Nova Scotia and F.W. Walsh, who eventually became Nova Scotia's deputy minister of agriculture, most government officials became more "professional" and lost interest in the problems facing just small producers. Sometimes this resulted in hostile initiatives, as in the 1943 federal government's attempt to tax the patronage rebate that co-operatives returned to their members; for W.H. McEwen this attempt to tax rebates, together with wartime restrictions on the growth of co-operatives, were "[the two] jaw[s] of the bureaucratic pincers to destroy the co-operative movement".32 In the post-war era, the "professionalization" of the burgeoning bureaucracies continued as personnel and

- 29 T.N. Brewis, "Table 8:1(a) Structure of the Labour Force in the Atlantic Provinces by Sex 1951 and 1961", in Brewis, *Regional Economic Policies in Canada* (Toronto, 1969), pp. 166-7; APEC, *First Annual Review: The Atlantic Economy* (Halifax, 1967) p. 51; *Census of Canada, 1966*, Volume 3, *Agriculture, Canada and the Provinces; Census of Canada, 1951*, Volume 1, *Population, General Charactistics*, "Table 13 Population by sex, for provinces and territories, rural and urban, 1871-1951". This was a much higher rate of rural depopulation than the previous decade; between 1941 and 1951 rural populations fell 4.1 per cent in Nova Scotia and 4.2 per cent in New Brunswick while rising 4.3 per cent in Prince Edward Island. See *Census of Canada, 1951*, Volume 1, *Population: General Characteristics*, "Table 13 Population by sex, for provinces and territories, rural and urban, 1871-1951".
- 30 Margaret Conrad, "The Decade of Development", in E.R. Forbes and D.A. Muise, eds., *The Atlantic Provinces in Confederation* (Toronto and Fredericton, 1993), p. 328.
- 31 This increased state intervention also coincided with the institutionalization of the Antigonish Movement as it moved from a "reform movement" to a "movement organization" as part of the inevitable "routinization" of social movements and the compromises that adherents have to make in order to operate on a broader basis within society. Francis Mifflin maintains that this was due to the "professionalization" of management within the co-ops and the rise of a "managerial elite" with its own set of interests (i.e., protecting their jobs), the consequent exclusion of grassroots members from significant participation in the direction of the local co-operatives, and the decline of co-operative education because of increased prosperity. Ian MacPherson notes that the "return of prosperity" during the war with "nearly full employment" coupled with technological innovations such as radio, cinema and the increased mobility of people through automobiles "reduced old enthusiasms for kitchen meetings". See Francis Mifflin, "The Antigonish Movement", pp. 120-4 and Ian MacPherson, *Each for All*, p. 199.

programmes became even less oriented to the needs of small producers and more towards large, private businesses within the context of the prevalent "free enterprise" post-war ideology.³³ Modernization through capital-intensive mega-projects involving large capital-based enterprises and financial incentives exemplified this shift in the approach of government during the 1950s (or the "Decade of Development") as did the creation in New Brunswick of agricultural policies favouring agribusiness interests such as McCain and in Newfoundland of fisheries policies benefitting large corporations and the frozen-fish trade.³⁴

One aspect of change not accounted for in McKay's conceptualization of modernity, though, is the economic changes taking place at the time.³⁵ Increased corporate concentration in, for example, the retail/wholesale sector was well underway by the early 1940s. The national chain Dominion Stores entered the Maritimes and brought the self-serve "Super-Markets" that had, according to Gus MacDonald, a prominent Halifax co-operator, loss leaders, "the gleaming hygienically clean (no sawdust on the floor) meat department", bulk items placed near the exit and "a smiling 'bagger' to carry bags to vehicles".³⁶ Although co-operatives tried to counter with a more "professional" approach (i.e., the addition of "field representatives" to assist managers of local co-ops, the formation of system-wide committees to oversee hiring and dispute resolution, and training for store employees "in co-operative philosophy and modern business technique"), the 1950s brought even tougher competition in the retail sector from Dominion Stores and newer enterprises

- 32 See W.H. McEwen to A.B. MacDonald, 4 November 1943, RG 30-2/2/1654, FX. For a good, if onesided, account of government support for small producers in Nova Scotia, see F.W. Walsh's memoir *We Fought for the Little Man: My Sixty Years in Agriculture* (Moncton, 1978). Walsh's book, though, also contains several examples of attempts by politicians and government officials to undermine small producers and their co-operatives. The Walsh family itself is a good indication of the close relationship between government and the co-operative movement. While F.W. Walsh rose to the rank of deputy minister of agriculture in Nova Scotia his younger brother Jack or J.E. Walsh was a longserving member of the board of directors of MCS, including 27 years as its president (1949-1976). See Haley, *Tested by Fire*, p. 179.
- 33 See, for instance, Eleanor O'Donnell MacLean, *Leading the Way: an unauthorized guide to the Sobey' Empire* (Halifax, 1985) on the interpenetration of political and economic elites in the region in the case of the Sobey interests as well as government support for same.
- 34 See James L. Kenny, "We Must Speculate to Accummulate!': Mineral Development and the Limits of State Intervention, New Brunswick, 1952-1960", Acadiensis, XXIII, 2 (Spring 1994), pp. 94-123; Thomas Murphy, "State Policy and the Structural Transformation of Agriculture", in Murphy, "The Structural Transformation of New Brunswick Agriculture from 1951 to 1981", M.A. thesis, University of New Brunswick, 1983, pp. 194-232 and Miriam Wright, "Visions of Development in the Canadian Context", in Wright, A Fishery for Modern Times: The State and the Industrialization of the Newfoundland Fishery, 1934-1968 (Don Mills, 2001), pp. 37-64.
- 35 While McKay's conceptualization of modernity does not apparently include such phenomena as the increasing concentration of corporate power, this article sidesteps the issue by utilizing such phrases as "modernity and economic concentration" and "capitalist modernity". The consideration of the relationship between the socio-cultural and economic aspects of modernity necessitates further analysis that is beyond the scope of this article. Several scholars, however, have provided conceptualizations that include both aspects. See, for instance, Anthony Giddens, *The Consequences of Modernity* (Stanford, 1990) and Marshall Berman, *All That is Solid Melts into Air: the experience of modernity* (New York, 1982).
- 36 Gus MacDonald, "Modernize Stores" (letter to the editor), *Maritime Co-operator*, 15 December 1941, p. 7 and Gus MacDonald, "Loss Leaders Lead'em", *Maritime Co-operator*, 15 February 1942, p. 1.

such as IGA and the regional retailer Sobeys.³⁷ Moreover, there was an accelerated trend towards vertical and horizontal integration amongst large corporate interests such as Canada Packers and others involved in livestock, feed and other commodities, a situation that made it increasingly difficult for the co-operatives to effectively compete.³⁸ Even attempts to create vertical and horizontal integration within the cooperative movement had a detrimental impact on the development of the movement in the Maritimes as the increasing success of Interprovincial Co-operatives - the thirdtier co-operative established in 1940 to help co-ordinate the co-operative buying, distribution and manufacturing of goods on a national scale – served, at least in part, to undermine the need for further inroads in distribution and especially manufacturing within the region. By 1948, IPCO enjoyed annual sales of more than \$4.4 million while also establishing a bag factory in Montreal; it marketed many types of goods under the CO-OP label such as "car, radio, and flashlight batteries; binder twine; brooms; grain grinders; milking machines; oil and greases; shingles; turpentine; and washing machines" as well as distributing co-operatively produced flour out of the Saskatchewan Wheat Pool Mill, products from the accompanying flax-crushing plant that opened in 1949 and, from 1951 onward, coffee and tea from a co-operative processing operation in South Burnaby, British Columbia.³⁹ Aside from some smallscale co-operative manufacturing of feed, however, relatively little was achieved in the Maritime Provinces.

Maritime Co-op Services

Co-operative leaders within the different co-operative wholesales in the region responded differently to these far-reaching challenges, in part as the result of sharply contrasting philosophies, priorities and values regarding the building of the cooperative movement and also because of the differing economic performance and results during the post-war years and through the 1950s. Maritime Co-operative Services, for instance, the new name of the former CLC(M) from 1944 onward, enjoyed considerable growth in its operations during this period. The number of employees grew from 50-60 "regular" employees in 1945 to more than 100 by 1951. Physical facilities expanded significantly in 1946 with the purchase for \$20,276.76 of eight buildings used in the war effort. Several new departments, including an insurance department in 1949, were added to the existing livestock, grocerymachinery and feed departments. Membership from local co-operatives, agricultural societies, fishermen's co-operatives, livestock shipping clubs and rural and urban buying clubs reached 210 by 1949, with 15 of these joining during 1948-49. The smaller co-operative wholesale affiliates of MCS – Eastern Co-op Services and Cape Breton Co-op Services – were joined by Island Co-op Services in 1949, which had been established on Prince Edward Island by six local co-operatives that were

³⁷ See "Move to Provide Managers and Clerks", *Maritime Co-operator*, 25 October 1939, pp. 1, 2 and Remi Chiasson, interview by author, tape recording, Antigonish, NS, 4 July 1995 (transcript and recording at Provincial Archives of New Brunswick [PANB]).

³⁸ Vertical integration refers to the ownership and/or control of more than one aspect of the production, processing, distribution and sale of a commodity while horizontal integration refers to widespread ownership of one or more of these four aspects of the economy.

³⁹ Brett Fairbairn, Building the Dream, pp. 130-1.

members of Maritime Co-op Services.⁴⁰ MCS also built on ties with the emerging Newfoundland co-operative movement begun in the early 1940s; by the late 1940s, there were 30 co-operatives operating in Newfoundland with 20 more in some stage of organizing. These 30 co-operatives, in a six-month period in 1949, conducted more than \$30,000 of business with MCS out of Sydney and, by 1950, five Newfoundland co-operatives, including Gander and Cornerbrook, had become official members of MCS.⁴¹

Financially, MCS operations showed steady progress. In the immediate post-war years, annual sales of MCS increased on a regular basis: \$3,214,968.20 (1946), \$4,022,807.95 (1947), \$6,677,762.20 (1948), \$7,904,854.30 (1949), \$8,841,315.72 (1950) and \$10,577,238.83 (1951). Accounts receivable remained fairly constant between 1947 and 1951, increasing from \$445,699.99 to \$653,422.42, while inventories rose from \$78,329.34 to \$116,704.50 over the same period.⁴² Throughout the 1950s MCS maintained its focus on continuing its gradual and steady growth.⁴³ As can be seen in Table One, annual sales and other, more in-depth financial indicators continued to climb consistently between 1954 and 1961 while equity levels, the ratio of current assets to current liabilities and the acid test ratio (current assets minus inventory to current liabilities) remained near or above generally acceptable levels.

Despite this growth, the MCS board of directors and management continued to follow their long-standing conservative approach to the promotion of sales and cooperative development. MCS had a policy against competitive advertising because of its gimmickry and cost, and this policy remained despite an attempt in 1954 by PEI board member Arnold Wood to overturn it. Wood argued that "advertising was desirable", that Cape Breton Co-op Services used radio advertise as well. Yet even though some of the other board members admitted that the co-operative movement owed something to CJFX, which had done much to promote co-operation in the Maritimes, the board as a whole re-affirmed its stand against competitive advertising and published a pamphlet later that same year re-iterating its position.⁴⁴ Maritime Co-op Services also continued to avoid credit; not until the early 1960s was its traditional position against extending credit to individual co-operators relaxed when it became apparent that providing credit would be the only way by which co-operatives could sell large consumer goods such as appliances.⁴⁵ The management and board of MCS

- 42 MCS financial statements in annual reports, various years.
- 43 This growth also involved change within the organization. The co-operative was, for instance, gradually shifting away from its original purpose livestock marketing and towards merchandise sales (including feed, groceries and petroleum), which surpassed livestock sales for the first time in 1947. Between 1952 and 1956 the marketing of livestock and wool declined \$3.3 million from more than \$5 million to just over \$2.6 million. See MCS financial statements, various years.
- 44 MCS board minutes, 17-19 March 1954, p. 12 and *Co-operatives and Advertising*, MCS pamphlet, 22 October 1954.

⁴⁰ MCS "Directors' Report", 1949 Annual Report, 31 May 1949 and MCS board minutes, 7-8 August 1950, p. 6.

⁴¹ See MCS board minutes, 8-11 August 1949, pp. 1-2 and 14-16 November 1949, p. 3 as well as MCS board minutes, 27-9 March 1950, p. 7. MCS directors and management acknowledged the fact that MCS needed to put more effort into its business relations with Newfoundland co-operatives and that MCS lacked the staff to do the job it should. See MCS "Board Report", *1949 Annual Report*, 31 May 1949, p. 10.

Maritime Co-op Services Financial Statistics, 1954 - 1961*						
1954	1958	1961				
\$10,664,933.12	\$12,071,823.45	\$17,548,033.83				
\$184,359.52	\$242,982.45	\$487,779.58				
\$169,902.90	\$2,083,720.98	\$3,147,055.72				
1.96:1	1.9:1	2.1:1				
1.38:1	1.4:1	1.4:1				
\$969,016.36	\$1,245,344.10	\$1,503,301.30				
58.38%	59.8%	47.8%****				
	1954 \$10,664,933.12 \$184,359.52 \$169,902.90 1.96:1 1.38:1 \$969,016.36	1954 1958 \$10,664,933.12 \$12,071,823.45 \$184,359.52 \$242,982.45 \$169,902.90 \$2,083,720.98 1.96:1 1.9:1 1.38:1 1.4:1 \$969,016.36 \$1,245,344.10				

Table OneMaritime Co-op Services Financial Statistics, 1954 - 1961*

Source: MCS financial statements, 1954, FX, RG 30-3/2/2541f, /2549, /2560 and MCS *Annual Report*, *1961*. Unless noted, MCS financial statistics are from the organization's own records.

- * The figures for 1952 and 1953 were not available from MCS financial statements.
- ** This is the ratio of current assets (cash, accounts receivable, inventories, prepaid expenses) to current liabilities (accounts payable). The generally accepted desirable ratio in accounting circles is 2:1.
- *** The "acid test ratio" is the ratio of current assets minus inventory to current liabilities and 1:1 is the desirable ratio in accounting.
- **** The drop in equity as a percentage of assets in 1961 the ideal level is around 60 per cent – was due to the assumption by MCS of much of the debt of Eastern Co-op Services due to its bankruptcy proceedings.

were also reluctant to become involved in new ventures. They turned down a proposal in 1951 from outside the organization that MCS become involved in the marketing of wood products.⁴⁶ The MCS board also turned down several new initiatives proposed by member co-operatives. In 1949, it took no action on a proposal by members of several Saint John River co-operatives that MCS becoming involved in the mixing of insecticides.⁴⁷ The MCS board and management rejected a proposal that MCS become involved in the marketing and processing of fruits and vegetables as well as a subsequent appeal that MCS become involved in only the centralized marketing of agricultural commodities as a means to increase agricultural production in the region. In the latter case, the MCS board suggested that this "could best be accomplished" by some of the larger local co-operatives and that "Central did not fit in the marketing scheme at this time".⁴⁸ The MCS board was even not adverse to pulling out of ventures that had already been approved by the membership at its annual meetings; despite delegate approval at the 1951 annual meeting for the construction of a feed

47 MCS board minutes, 1-3 March 1949, p. 3.

⁴⁵ See MCS board minutes, 11-12 November 1963, pp. 5-6.

⁴⁶ MCS board minutes, 26-28 March 1951, pp. 6-9. The board of directors turned down a similar request from forestry expert John Bigelow. See "Minutes of Maritime Co-operative Planning Committee meeting", 12 February 1953, pp. 1-2, RG 30-3/2/2277-9, FX.

mill in Devon just outside Fredericton, general manager McEwen reported at the 1952 meeting that the board had decided not to proceed with the construction of the mill because it was felt the existing co-operative mill in northwestern New Brunswick "was in a satisfactory position to render the service there for parts of New Brunswick".⁴⁹

The board and management's conservative approach to co-operative development and their pre-occupation with fiscal stability led to a rift with MCS member co-ops that manifested itself most tellingly at the 1956 annual meeting. Near the end of the meeting, a resolution was presented criticizing the MCS directors and, by implication, also management who had "been so preoccupied with material and financial considerations at their meetings as to overlook the element of Christian love and charity which motivated our Movement in earlier days" and, consequently, had made no response to assist the families of the miners lost in the Springhill disaster "only seventy miles from our headquarters". The motion, which passed by a standing vote of 45 - 2, called on the MCS board to "re-examine its attitude in this regard and make such contribution in some practical way towards our Springhill brethren as they may see fit, and furthermore, that our Board continue to be alert to opportunities for service to our fellowmen other than in the necessary but more materialistic, commercial operations of our organization".⁵⁰

MCS' cautious, conservative approach to co-operative development is perhaps more understandable when put within the context of some of the struggles facing the organization during the post-war period and the 1950s. MCS had almost been cut out of the feed business, one of the most stable and profitable aspects of its operations, in the post-war years when capitalist firms regained control from government of the grain supplies and private agents were once again able to make side deals with individual local co-operatives. The 1950s saw the rise in popularity of "buying clubs" in the Maritimes where members pooled their resources to obtain better terms of sales on various goods. Characterized by a lack of solid management and little or no equity, W.H. McEwen viewed these clubs as a threat to local co-ops in that they did not contribute to the building of the co-operative system, they sapped the energies of cooperators and they allowed private wholesales to weaken both local co-operatives and MCS by offering the clubs artificially low prices. The biggest struggle facing MCS, however, was the lack of consistent and full support and patronage of MCS by the local co-operatives and the smaller wholesales that often looked elsewhere for cheaper-priced goods.

In 1946 McEwen put forward his "Maritime Plan" to try to address this growing problem through "orderly development". All local co-ops would have to submit to a "management agreement" whereby supervisory authority would be delegated to MCS, local co-ops and smaller wholesales would have to patronize all MCS departments fully, each local co-operative's membership in MCS would be contingent upon meeting these conditions, no new co-ops would be started without the approval

⁴⁸ See minutes of 1954 MCS annual meeting, 12-13 August 1954, pp. 7-8 and MCS board minutes, 20 March 1956, p. 4.

⁴⁹ Minutes of 1952 MCS annual meeting, 20-21 August 1952, p. 1. The Devon feed mill was constructed a few years later at a considerably higher cost.

⁵⁰ Minutes of 1956 MCS annual meeting, 21-22 November 1956, p. 8.

of an MCS area supervisor, and MCS would manage the whole system and provide centralized audits and financial plans. The delegates at the 1946 annual meeting, however, tabled the plan for further discussion; the delegates at the 1947 meeting did likewise, with the additional stipulation that a questionnaire be sent out to all local coops (five were returned). While the plan was not even discussed at the 1948 annual meeting, by the mid-1950s many of the local co-operatives were facing severe problems. A resolution passed at the 1955 annual meeting called for the MCS board of directors and management "to go ahead as they see fit with a plan whereby desirable supervision and guidance be extended to any co-operative associations affiliated with our Central". McEwen sent out a letter to all local co-operatives detailing the conditions for entering into a management agreement (i.e., there had to be 15-20 co-ops within a reasonable distance of each other), and he received a large response as many co-operatives were in trouble. By late 1955, McEwen had drafted up a standard management agreement form – despite pleas for special consideration from numerous local co-ops – and within a short period many had signed on. Yet while these local co-operatives had been forced into a co-ordinated and centralized system in order, in McEwen's words, "to bring the movement the strength of a chain", the smaller regional wholesales in the Maritimes were another matter.⁵¹ The struggles of Island Co-op Services, Eastern Co-op Services and Cape Breton Co-op Services were to dominate the co-operative wholesaling agenda in the region from 1955 until the 1960s.

Island Co-op Services

Co-operators in Prince Edward Island had a quite different experience with cooperative wholesaling. PEI co-operators had left the CLC(M) in 1933 after a dispute over the location of the head office and the issue of whether the association was primarily a livestock marketing organization or one that should also devote attention to the animal feed business.⁵² By 1946, conditions were conducive to the formation of an Island co-operative wholesale: the six local consumer co-operatives had a membership of 2,500, private wholesalers were charging the co-operatives "just a bit more than they were selling to their competitors" and, although CO-OP brand products were becoming available to co-op member across Canada, there was a lingering resentment against the CLC(M)/MCS and an unwillingness to access these goods through it.⁵³ It was not, however, until the 1949 annual meeting of the Co-op Union of Prince Edward Island that action was finally taken as slumping crop prices

⁵¹ Haley, Tested by Fire, pp. 188-91, 209, 210, 213 and 219-21.

⁵² See various CLC(M) board minutes: 2 July 1931, p. 1; 23 June 1932, p. 4; 16 August 1932, pp. 1-4; 2 March 1933, pp. 1-4; 29 June 1933, pp. 3-4; McEwen, *Faith, Hope and Co-operation*, p. 15 and Haley, *Tested by Fire*, pp. 110-11. W. H. McEwen, in his book *Faith, Hope and Co-operation*, pp. 15-6, also suggested that another reason for the dispute was the ongoing debate over the relative importance of hog marketing on the Island versus cattle marketing in the rest of the Maritimes.

⁵³ J. T. Croteau, Cradled in the Waves: The story of a people's co-operatives achievement in economic betterment on Prince Edward Island, Canada (Toronto, 1951), pp. 132-3, 138-9; Leo MacIsaac, interview by author, tape recording, Mermaid, PEI, 2 August 1996 (tape recording and transcript at PANB). See also Marion Bruce and Elizabeth Cran, Working Together: Two Centuries of Cooperation on Prince Edward Island (Charlottetown, 2004), p. 127.

and an opening address by W.H. McEwen spurred PEI co-operators to establish Island Co-op Services or ICS.⁵⁴

The co-op union president, Jerome O'Brien, who was also assistant manager at Morell Co-operative, relinquished both of these positions to become the general manager of ICS.55 Both O'Brien and his colleague Frank Dunn had studied at Saint Dunstan's University in Charlottetown under "the apostle of the Antigonish Movement on the island" J.T. Croteau, and O'Brien spent several months after he graduated in 1937 promoting the Antigonish Movement in King's County before he and Dunn began organizing study clubs around the Morell area as well as a credit union, a co-operative buying club and, by 1940, a co-operative store where Dunn served as the first manager.⁵⁶ ICS was "a multipurpose organization" that not only acted as a marketing organization for the produce – especially potatoes – of producer/members of the local co-operatives but also sought to supply the local cooperatives with merchandise. ICS grew rapidly during the early 1950s, securing sales exceeding \$1,000,000 in its first seven months alone.⁵⁷ By mid-1950, ICS had expanded into groceries when it bought out N. Rattenbury Limited, a local wholesale company. This move enabled it to offer, on a limited basis, "groceries, butter, fish and other agricultural and fish products, in addition to potatoes, seed, and live stock feed" to its 33 member co-operative associations.⁵⁸ By 1952, ICS had expanded from the initial two employees in 1949 to a staff of 20 and annual sales went from \$700,000 to \$3,000,000. It handled some 800 carloads per year of potatoes and turnips for the 18 consumer co-ops on PEI while adding new departments to the existing produce and wholesale departments: a plumbing and heating service to assist member co-ops such as "the ultra-modern, \$80,000 Co-op store . . . constructed at O'Leary" and an insurance department that from July to December of 1952 had "written approximately one million dollars of fire and casualty insurance". In total, besides the 18 co-op stores associated with ICS, there were seven canneries, five creameries and eight frost-proof potato warehouses.⁵⁹ By early 1953, ICS had purchased and taken over the Swift's poultry processing plant in Charlottetown; the plant included "a new,

- 54 John Angus Weir, "Rural Reconstruction in Prince Edward Island: An Evaluation", Ph.D. thesis, University of Notre Dame, 1964, p. 259. It is somewhat ironic that McEwen would help create the impetus in 1949 for the creation of an Island wholesale as McEwen was central to the events that led PEI members of the CLC(M) to leave the organization in 1933. Island co-operators had succeeded in getting a board motion passed in 1932 to move the head office of the CLC(M) from Moncton to Charlottetown but the president, J.H. MacKichan of Cape Breton, instructed McEwen not to move the office because of the protests against that board motion in Nova Scotia. An attempt to pass a constitutional amendment to the same effect was defeated at the 1933 annual meeting and by the following fall PEI members had all withdrawn from the CLC(M). See McEwen, *Faith, Hope and Cooperation*, p. 15.
- 55 "Will Manage P.E.I. Co-Op Services," Guardian of the Gulf, 1 September 1949, p. 1.
- 56 Bruce and Cran, *Working Together*, pp. 122-4 and J.T. Croteau, *Cradled in the Waves*, p. 39. Subsequent co-operative ventures in Morell included the Morell Co-operative Creamery (1942), an egg-grading station (1945) and the Morell Fishermen's Co-operative (1945). See Bruce and Cran, *Working Together*, p. 124.
- 57 "Will Manage P.E.I. Co-Op Services," Guardian of the Gulf, 1 September 1949, p. 1.
- 58 Weir, "Rural Reconstruction in Prince Edward Island", pp. 209, 259-60; "Island Co-op Services Acquire N. Rattenbury Ltd.", *Guardian of the Gulf*, 24 July 1950, p. 5.
- 59 Ronald Doucet, "Island Co-op Services Promotes Sound Growth of People's Business", Maritime Cooperator, 15 December 1952, n.p..

modern chick hatchery, an egg-grading station, refrigeration rooms, a poultry killing plant, and warehouses", and all ICS operations were moved to the new location.⁶⁰ By the spring of 1955, ICS officials were planning to create a new subsidiary company – Island Farm Services – which "would freeze and can vegetables, fruits, meat, and fish". The provincial government had agreed to invest \$1 million in the project.⁶¹

ICS, however, faced several serious problems during this period of rapid growth. Some local co-operatives did not pay their accounts for goods received from ICS for months at a time - a situation compounded by the lack of "a permanent cash trading policy" and resultant credit buying by the locals.62 The grocery wholesale ran a deficit every year from the time of its establishment, yet the efforts on several occasions by the ICS board of directors to close it were stymied by the promises of greater support from the large local co-operatives.⁶³ These same locals would often use ICS as a bargaining tool in negotiations with private suppliers, with one co-operative, Central Farmers in Charlottetown, even creating its own rival wholesale.⁶⁴ Personnel problems at ICS were allowed to fester unresolved and led to a situation where "directors resigned giving little or no reason, senior staff members who spoke out were either fired or told to go if they were not satisfied with things as they were, while member co-ops withdrew their patronage and support".65 Member co-operatives had levels of equity in ICS far lower than the generally desirable 60 to 70 per cent; member equity declined from 40.3 per cent in 1953 to 31.4 per cent in 1954 and, although it recovered slightly by January 1955 to 35.4 per cent, by June 1955 equity had fallen to 6.3 per cent.66

The main cause of this drastic decline – and of the crisis that spelt the end of ICS in August 1955 – was potato marketing. Contrary to the generally accepted cooperative principle of limited return on investment, ICS management had instituted, over the objections of some Island co-operators, a system of buying members' products outright and then selling them, which led ICS to speculate in buying and selling potatoes on Latin American potato markets. As Leo MacIsaac, ICS assistant manager for potato marketing at the time, later put it, ICS manager Jerome O'Brien was "into the potato business up to his ears" and "was a bit of a gambler, and usually won". According to MacIsaac's recollection, O'Brien's propensity for speculating on

^{60 &}quot;Island Co-op Takes Over Swift's Plant", Maritime Co-operator, 15 March 1953, p. 4.

^{61 &}quot;Co-op Services To Start Poultry Processing and Packaging Plant Here", *Guardian of the Gulf*, 25 March 1955; Weir, "Rural Reconstruction in Prince Edward Island", p. 260; "Co-op Services Building Moving Contract Let to County Construction Co.", *Guardian*, 5 April 1955, p. 1.

^{62 &}quot;Increased Sales Volume Reported at Co-op Services Assn. Meeting", *Guardian of the Gulf*, 19 August 1954.

^{63 &}quot;The Fall of Island Co-op Services" [with notation "Confidential and Without Prejudice"], no author, 22 August 1955, pp. 2-3, MG31 B32, Laidlaw Papers, vol. 7, Library and Archives of Canada [LAC].

^{64 &}quot;The Fall of Island Co-op Services", p. 5. Not only did the Central Farmers' wholesale sell the products of its members and members of other co-ops on PEI, it also conducted rival advertising campaigns and initiated a search for a merchandising man to assist Central and other locals to better sell their products. See "The Fall of Island Co-op Services" and Minutes of Co-op Union of PEI Board Meetings, 25 May 1953 and 3 July 1953, Co-op Union of PEI Fonds (Minute Books), Public Archives of Prince Edward Island [PAPEI].

^{65 &}quot;The Fall of Island Co-op Services", pp. 7-8.

⁶⁶ Weir, "Rural Reconstruction in Prince Edward Island", p. 263.

the market for potatoes occurred not only with the potatoes coming through the local co-operatives from its member-growers but also with potatoes from the several large, private growers on the Island with whom he was also working.⁶⁷ Another co-operator from that era, Joe Gaudin, remembered O'Brien as "a very aggressive manager – a hard worker - . . . [who] would go out and buy against the other buyers instead of just marketing for the co-operative members". According to Gaudin, by June 1955, O'Brien on behalf of ICS had succeeded in buying up virtually all of the older potatoes on the PEI market at a time when there was always the danger of the new potatoes coming in and making the older ones virtually worthless. "Prices were going up every day", stated Gaudin, "and he bought thousands and thousands of dollars of potatoes, and all of a sudden, the bottom fell out of the market".68

Both Gaudin and MacIsaac suspected that three or four of the largest private potato dealers on the Island colluded to create a temporary collapse in the potato market – leaving ICS holding several dozen railcar loads of virtually worthless potatoes (and turnips). In any case, ICS could not recover. As can be seen in Table Two, the high level of assets by 30 June 1955 combined with plummeting sales and a much slower turnover on those assets meant disastrous losses. Between 1 February 1955 and 30 June 1955 ICS lost \$125,832, which, combined with ICS' weak financial structure, particularly its lack of adequate member equity and capital as well as its inability to quickly call in any accounts receivable, meant that ICS was unable to meet its financial obligations and was forced into receivership on 12 August 1955.⁶⁹

Island Co-op Services, Sales, Assets, Asset Turnover and Profit, Fiscal Periods to 30 June 1955						
	to 31 Jan. 1953	to 31 Jan. 1954	to 31 Jan. 1955	to 30 June 1955		
Sales	\$3,290,847	\$3,085,333	\$2,766,360	\$1,286,247		
Assets	\$267,661	\$445,097	\$396,000	\$499,446		
		66.2%	(11.0%)	26.1%		
Asset Turnover	12.3	6.9	7.0	2.6		
Profit on Sales	1.5%	1.2%	0.4%	- 8.4%		
Profit on Assets	18.3%	8.0%	2.7%	-21.7%		
C.A.: C.L.(2:1)	1.4:1	1.2:1	1.3:1	0.9:1		
Acid Test Ratio (1:1)	0.4:1	0.8:1	0.6:1	0.7:1		

Table Two				
Island Co-op Services, Sales, Assets, Asset Turnover and Profit,				
Fiscal Periods to 30 June 1955				

Source: Weir, "Rural Reconstruction in Prince Edward Island," pp. 261-3 and 266-7 citing ICS operating statements.

69 "The Fall of Island Co-op Services", pp. 8-9; Bruce and Cran, Working Together, pp. 132-3.

⁶⁷ Leo MacIsaac, interview by author, 2 August 1996.

⁶⁸ Joe Gaudin, interview by author, tape recording, Charlottetown, PEI, 1 August 1996 (tape recording and transcript at PANB). See also Bruce and Cran, Working Together, pp. 131-2.

The events surrounding the eventual bankruptcy of ICS lend credence to Gaudin and MacIsaac's suspicions. A restructuring proposal for partial reimbursement, according to Joe Gaudin, was met with disinterest: "They just wanted to close everything out, sell the assets and divvy it up among the creditors".⁷⁰ More telling, says Leo MacIsaac, was the fact that "after ICS went broke, and the mess cleaned up, the market became fairly good again. . . . [It was] a couple of months. Just long enough to put them out of business".⁷¹

By 1956 ICS was bankrupt, and Premier Walter Shaw insisted that W.H. McEwen review the Bank of Nova Scotia's plans for liquidating ICS. According to McEwen's biographer, Stefan Haley, McEwen was "appalled" at the bank's plan as it "would not only have liquidated ICS, but would have sunk half the co-ops on the Island, leaving a few small unprotected stores". After several weeks of work on PEI, McEwen and his assistant Lloyd Horton were able to appease ICS creditors, and their revised liquidation plan led to the demise of ICS and only "a few highly over-extended co-ops while local co-operatives over the next few years gradually increased their dealings with Maritime Co-op Services".72 Jerome O'Brien retired from working with cooperatives and went into the potato business himself as a grower, buyer and seller; he later moved to Ontario to become a teacher. Representatives of some of the remaining Island co-operatives, worried about the lack of marketing channels for their growermembers, came together in the fall of 1955 and established Producers' Co-operative Association, which quickly became PEI's largest marketer of seed potatoes; by 1956 it was also involved in poultry processing, egg grading, selling wool for the PEI Sheep Breeders' Association and feed production. Unfortunately, Producers' Co-operative suffered from the same lack of support, patronage and capital as ICS had as well as often-successful attempts by private dealers to entice members away from Producers' Co-operative by offering slightly more money per bag of potatoes. By late 1962, Producers' Co-operative had suffered the same fate as ICS.73

Eastern Co-op Services

The two co-operative wholesales in eastern Nova Scotia – Eastern Co-op Services and Cape Breton Co-op Services – followed a similar yet different path than that of ICS when it came to the question of co-operative development. Like PEI co-operators, co-operators in eastern Nova Scotia were more than open to many new initiatives and product lines. At Eastern Co-op Services, an egg incubator was added in 1946, and the organization began to sell hardware items as well as canned goods.⁷⁴ The ECS board of directors even entertained a presentation in 1948 by Mary Black of Nova Scotian Handicrafts and Alex Laidlaw of the Saint Francis Xavier University Extension Department on how the Rockland Woolen Mill in Pictou County might be disassembled and moved to the Antigonish area.⁷⁵ Most significantly, in 1946

⁷⁰ Joe Gaudin, interview by author, 1 August 1996.

⁷¹ Leo MacIsaac, interview by author, 2 August 1996.

⁷² Haley, Tested by Fire, p. 214.

⁷³ Bruce and Cran, Working Together, pp. 143, 133-4.

^{74 &}quot;ECS Balance Sheet", 30 September 1946, RG 30-3/2/4160a, FX.

^{75 &}quot;Regional Wholesale Grows Steadily – Will Consider Operating A Woolen Mill", Maritime Cooperator, 1 May 1948, p. 1.

A Plan of Co-operative Development for the region served by Eastern Co-operative Services was circulated, which proposed the creation of greater co-ordination of co-operative effort through the building of co-operative cold storages and a bigger truck fleet to help transport "supplies, flour and feed" from the wholesale in Antigonish to co-ops in Guysborough County, with the trucks carrying back fish to the main cold storage at ECS for later shipment to the local co-ops and to points elsewhere in the province or beyond.⁷⁶ For its part, Cape Breton Co-op Services explored the possibility of becoming involved in the oil and gas business (even hiring a new person, John Guerney, and sending him to study the co-operative oil operations in Kansas City for six months), considered how to expand the local production of poultry and eggs, and examined the viability of buying a hardware store in Sydney and of building cold storage facilities.⁷⁷

Despite this openness to new endeavours in serving their members, and a few good years after the war, both ECS and CBCS were hard pressed to cope with the financial and other problems that they faced in the late 1940s and early 1950s. Both cooperative wholesales suffered from a lack of support from their member co-operatives as did many of the local co-operatives in terms of their individual members. At one member store of CBCS in May 1947, for instance, 560 of the 1,100 members had spent less than \$2 at the co-op in the previous six months.⁷⁸ There was also a lack of action taken over the proposed cold storage facilities and a noticeable decline in enthusiasm for co-operation in general.⁷⁹ ECS manager Bernie MacLennan reported to the 1950 annual meeting that "we are losing the initiative down here in the East where we are wont to boast as the cradle of the Antigonish Movement and co-operation as we know it".⁸⁰ For his part, Joseph Chisholm, the CBCS fieldman, lamented that co-operators seemed to forget "the ABC's of co-operation" at a time when they should be going for their "Junior Matriculation".⁸¹

ECS and CBCS also suffered from serious financial problems. Both had high accounts receivables, often high accounts payable and low working capital. ECS was also plagued by a poor ownership structure; its membership consisted of ten local co-operatives, but most the business was done directly with individual co-operative member/farmers, thus providing the individual farmers with little incentive to invest more capital.⁸² Yet as the 1950s progressed, it was at CBCS that the situation became

81 "Fieldman's Report", CBCS Fifth Semi-Annual Meeting, 18 November 1947, p. 1.

⁷⁶ A Plan of Co-operative Development for the Region Served by Eastern Co-operative Services, 17 September 1946, RG 30-3/2/2419-25, FX.

^{77 &}quot;Manager's Report", CBCS Fourth Annual Meeting, 13 May 1947, p. 3, RG 30- 3/2/4449, FX (CBCS officials later decided that MCS should be allowed to handle oil and grease requirements for CBCS members); "Manager's Report", CBCS Third Annual Meeting, 1946; "Manager's Report", CBCS 1949 Annual Meeting, p. 2, RG 30-3/2/4489, FX; J. T. MacDonald, in "C.B. Services Report Good Business...", Maritime Co-operator, 15 December 1947, p. 1; "Manager's Report", CBCS Fourth Annual Meeting, 13 May 1947, p. 3, RG 30-3/2/4449, FX; "Manager's Report", CBCS Fifth Annual Meeting, 11 May 1948, p. 2, RG 30-3/2/14,465, FX.

^{78 &}quot;Fieldman's Report", CBCS Fourth Annual Meeting, 13 May 1947, p. 1.

⁷⁹ See "Manager's Report", *CBCS Fifth Semi-Annual Meeting*, 18 November 1947, p. 4; "Director's Report", *CBCS Fifth Annual Meeting*, 11 May 1948, p. 2; and "Fieldworker's Report", *Sixth Semi-Annual Meeting*, 16 November 1948, pp. 1-3.

^{80 &}quot;Manager's Report", ECS Tenth Annual Meeting, 22 November 1950, RG 30-3/2/4222, FX.

^{82 &}quot;Membership Set-up of Eastern Co-operative Services Ltd.", no author, n.d., RG 30-3/2/10,155-8, FX.

critical. ECS improved its annual sales slightly from 1952 to 1956 from \$1 million to \$1.33 million and its net gain from \$3445 to \$35,161.⁸³ The same cannot be said for CBCS, as sales dropped each year between 1952 and 1956.⁸⁴ Moreover, the cash position of CBCS fell by \$186,525 in 1953 alone, as the wholesale opened a building supplies department without sufficient working capital. Within a year, not only had the cash position of CBCS declined a further \$44,000, but MCS had begun to deduct what CBCS owed it out of CBCS' share capital in MCS. Moreover, CBCS accounts receivable were up \$53,000.⁸⁵ When Sydney Co-op representatives brought forward a successful motion at the 1955 CBCS annual meeting that the wholesale should work towards amalgamating with MCS, CBCS officials, apparently unwilling to countenance such a move, delayed committee work on this matter.⁸⁶

Circumstances, however, would push CBCS towards merging with ECS. Improved transportation within eastern Nova Scotia had prompted some co-operators in Cape Breton to contemplate closer ties with ECS, which was already delivering milk to co-ops there.87 Changes at the Saint Francis Xavier Extension Department also helped to promote an amalgamation of ECS and CBCS. The Roman Catholic bishop of Antigonish made it quite clear to Extension officials that unless Extension was prepared to do more in terms of assisting industrial Cape Breton, then he would find another group that would.⁸⁸ Most importantly, a young John Chisholm was recalled from extension work in Fredericton in the early 1950s to become the director of rural development for the Extension Department. Chisholm quickly grew dissatisfied with the pace of change in his hometown of Antigonish, and he took steps to address that problem: "I came back here and things were pretty slow. . . . So I got a big chart and drew up a program of development for the six eastern counties of Nova Scotia.... Included in that we had the amalgamation of Eastern Co-op Services in Antigonish and Cape Breton Co-op Wholesale - there had been no connection between them and in the country there were 100-150 small stores and in the towns".89

Chisholm's plan, entitled A Program of Rural Development for Eastern Nova Scotia, sought to address what he considered the major problem facing the area – the unnecessary and tragic decline of primary production (especially agriculture) in the region. Farmers and other primary producers, he asserted, had lost their markets and were threatened with the loss of their rural way of life because they had not kept up with modern trends in production and marketing. Because consumers' tastes were increasingly favouring products which were "graded, canned, manufactured, processed or attractively packaged", the lack of "the necessary plant facilities for

- 83 ECS financial statements, various years, FX.
- 84 CBCS financial statements, various years, FX.
- 85 "CBCS Auditor's Report", June 1953, pp. 1-3, RG 30-3/2/4508-10, FX.
- 86 J. J. MacKinnon to R. J. MacSween, 1 December 1955, p. 1, RG 30-3/2/4614-16, FX and "Report of the progress of the committee appointed at the Cape Breton Co-operative Services general meeting to draw up a plan of the amalgamation of C.B.C.S. and M.C.S.", Nova Scotia Co-operative Union, Sydney, NS, undated, RG 30-3/2/4613, FX.
- 87 Leonard Oja, interview by author, tape recording, Antigonish, NS, 11 November 1995 (transcript and recording at PANB).
- 88 Fr. George Topshee to "Fr. Mike", 19 September 1954, pp. 1-2, RG 30-3/2/609-10, FX.
- 89 John Chisholm, interview with author, tape recording, Antigonish, NS, 5 July 1995 (transcript and recording at PANB).

assembling, processing and orderly marketing" along co-operative lines was the "main reason for drastic decline in farm production over the past number of years". The consequences of co-operators failing "to adjust themselves . . . to meet the challenge of a scientific, industrialized world" had been several: the best and brightest of the young people had migrated out of the region in search of opportunities, those young people who remained quickly adopted their elders' conservative and defeatist approach to rural life, and food was increasingly imported into the region from across Canada and other parts of the world.⁹⁰

In order to address these problems, Chisholm's Program of Rural Development for Eastern Nova Scotia called for a new approach based on "positive and objective leadership" instead of "mere routinists" and "mediocre leadership from our politicians right down through the line", a re-evaluation of all co-operative organizations, and a concerted effort to establish new facilities for the production of new products such as processed fish, fruits and vegetables as well as the marketing of forest products. As Chisholm stated: "This is the road to a co-operative economy – ownership and control of essential goods and services by the people on a mutual basis - such control is necessary if the rural communities of Eastern Nova Scotia are to prosper or even survive".91 Moreover, the overall goal of the plan, stated Chisholm, was "the betterment and development of human beings" grounded firmly in Christian principles because, in Chisholm's words, "the most direct road towards a sound Christian society will be found in the development of rural life through co-operative principles". Chisholm contrasted "the distractions, exposures and temptations of a modern corrupt world" with that of the good life offered by the rural areas where "people can live Christian lives and more easily justify the purpose for which they were created". He concluded that "in this eastern area of Nova Scotia we have all the natural requirements for the development of a prosperous rural life program. We have land, markets, and people. As Christian citizens it is our responsibility to develop them to the fullest possible extent".92

This antimodern vision of a revitalized Christian, rural society as the desirable alternative to the "modern corrupt world" – created through co-operatively established modern marketing efforts and production facilities – is an aspect of antimodern thought outside that of Ian McKay's conceptualization of antimodernism in Nova Scotia during the middle decades of the 20th century. McKay, following Raymond Williams in *The Country and the City*, allows for the possibility of antimodernism's "Janus face, pointing to accommodation with and resistance to capitalist hegemony". McKay, though, maintains that Nova Scotia's "precarious socio-economic position" in the 1920s and 1930s meant that its antimodernism "was much more one-sidedly reactionary" because it arose out of the advent of the tourism economy, the "silencing of many of the people who might have mounted a powerful challenge to the new antimodernist common sense" (such as "a once mighty radical labour movement") and the emergence of new, general identities such as "Maritimer"

⁹⁰ John Chisholm, A Program of Rural Development for Eastern Nova Scotia (Antigonish, NS, September 1955), pp. 3-5, ECS MG11, 7, C4, Beaton Institute.

⁹¹ Chisholm, A Program of Rural Development, pp. 6-13.

⁹² Chisholm, A Program of Rural Development, pp. 18-21.

and "Nova Scotian" that were quite amenable to "the restoration of a comforting conservative ideal" as embodied in the myth of "Innocence" - that "Nova Scotia's heart, its true essence, resided in the primitive, the rustic, the unspoiled, the picturesque, the quaint, the unchanging: in all of those pre-modern things and traditions that seemed outside the rapid flow of change in the twentieth century".93 John Chisholm's vision of co-operative development, in contrast, embodies an antimodernism that is both backward looking and progressive – combining a yearning for a rural, pastoral "Golden Age" with an emphasis on modern marketing and technology. Moreover, Chisholm's vision was not an isolated incident that simply arose out of his experiences in eastern Nova Scotia in the early 1950s; it grew out his rural work with the Extension Department at Saint Francis Xavier University and the Antigonish Movement's long-standing idealization of rural life over that of modern urban life. Father Moses Coady, for instance, had for many years expounded the desirability of rural life over life in urban centres – especially "in this day of libraries and good roads" - because farming provided an "abundant life" with "not only economic and social security and the best possible moral and cultural environment, . . . [but] an opportunity for self-expression and creative thinking afforded by absolutely no other calling".94

The Christian, agrarianist "Chisholm Program", as it became popularly known, aroused much enthusiasm in eastern Nova Scotia. As Chisholm noted years later, the reaction of the area's priests was instantaneous and overwhelming: "The first day I presented the program – with the little pamphlets – in the assembly room of the university – all the priests were there for some sort of meeting, and two or three bishops – almost two hundred people. I spoke for a half an hour on the program – I had the script. I got from that group a standing ovation that lasted ten minutes after I presented. Now that's not necessarily good – there was a lot of emotion there . . .".⁹⁵

Other people were much less impressed. R.J. MacSween, the Nova Scotia deputy minister of agriculture, for instance, took exception to the program even before he had the chance to read it; rumours of what it contained and different versions of its contents did not concern MacSween nearly as much as the fact that the whole plan had been developed "without the approval of the Department of Agriculture" and "without consultation among all concerned". Moreover, and not surprisingly, MacSween took exception to Chisholm's characterization of the "mediocre leadership from our politicians right down through the line" as meaning nothing else but "that Department of Agriculture men are stupid from the Minister down".⁹⁶

W.H. McEwen, the general manager of MCS, also had grave concerns about the Chisholm Program. In a detailed critique of the plan sent to Chisholm on 14 October 1955, McEwen acknowledged that "there is a great deal of merit in your analysis and

- 95 John Chisholm, interview by author, 5 July 1995.
- 96 See MacSween to Alex Laidlaw, 30 March 1955, pp. 1-2, Laidlaw Papers, vol. 3, file 3-1, LAC. In this letter, MacSween also admits that members of his own department "are guilty of the same sin. However that does not make it any better." See also MacSween to Laidlaw, 19 March 1956, pp. 1-2, Laidlaw Papers, vol. 3, file 3-1, LAC.

⁹³ McKay, *Quest of the Folk*, pp. 30-7. See also Raymond Williams, *The Country and the City* (London, 1973).

⁹⁴ Moses Coady to Leo Coady, 28 January 1941, MG 20/1/506-7, FX and Moses Coady to Francis Coady, 2 May 1947, MG 20/1/433-5, FX.

in the proposals", while taking issue with several key points. He did not share Chisholm's optimism about the agricultural potential of eastern Nova Scotia and appended to his letter an analysis of Canadian agriculture done several years before that referred to the six eastern counties of Nova Scotia as "the most seriously depleted agricultural area in Canada". McEwen also questioned Chisholm's assumption that if facilities for processing and freezing of agricultural products were available then production would automatically follow - and pointed to the cases of Scotsburn Cooperative in Nova Scotia and its more-than-adequate poultry facilities and the abundant apple-handling facilities in the Annapolis Valley; in neither case did the creation of these facilities result in appreciably more production. Moreover, McEwen noted "I think we have to face also the fact that there is no apparent scarcity of produce, even though some of it may be coming half across the continent, or half around the world". Increased local production of agricultural goods would not only have to meet the competition of these imported goods "from areas that agriculturally are definitely superior" to eastern Nova Scotia, but local producers would also have to be prepared for the increased competition (and lower prices) that increased local production would be sure to bring. Instead of Chisholm's approach, McEwen suggested that production, facilities and the personnel "have to develop together and no one of them should get materially ahead of the other", and so build on each other gradually.97

Despite this trenchant critique, the Chisholm Program proceeded with much fanfare and optimism. On 17 October 1956, Father Moses Coady, in his keynote address at the organizational meeting of the newly merged wholesale, summed up the optimism of many of the delegates when he talked about the parallel between the new ECS and the accomplishments of the Antigonish Movement years before: "Today we are witnessing a great new step in the creation of an organization that is the synthesis to a large extent of the total program that was envisioned twenty-eight years ago. This proposed new step in the organization of the people of Eastern Nova Scotia is, without doubt, the biggest single step ever taken for the social and economic development of our people here in Eastern Nova Scotia".⁹⁸

On 3 January 1957, CBCS merged with ECS to become the "new" ECS and, for a time, the new co-op wholesale had some success. But in less than three years, ECS was again suffering from serious financial problems caused by low amounts of working capital, a lack of management expertise, a lack of support from its member co-operatives and the heavy debts incurred by the construction of a much-vaunted agricultural plant in Sydney. McEwen's warning about the danger of erecting processing facilities before sufficient raw material was being produced proved prophetic. Built at a cost of approximately \$300,000, the "Plant", as it became commonly known, never reached anywhere near full productive capacity and lost almost \$300,000 between 1958 and 1964.⁹⁹ As can be seen from Table Three,

⁹⁷ McEwen to Chisholm, 14 October 1955, pp. 1-2, George Labelle Collection (private).

⁹⁸ Moses Coady, "The Dynamics of Progress: Address by Dr. M. M. Coady at the setting up of the new Eastern Co-operative Services meeting at Havre Boucher", 17 October 1956, p. 1, RG 30-3/7/116-27, FX.

^{99 &}quot;Manager's Report" and "Explanation Relative to the Proposed Integration of Eastern Co-operative Services Ltd. With Maritime Co-operative Services, Ltd.", both in *Seventh Annual Report – Eastern Co-operative Services, Ltd.*, 29 July 1964, FX.

although sales, assets, equity and fixed assets continued to climb between 1957 and 1960, initial net gains quickly became dramatic losses while both the ratio of current assets to current liabilities and the acid test ratio dropped far below desirable levels (2:1 and 1:1 respectively).

Table Three Eastern Co-op Services Financial Statistics, 1957-1960						
	1957	1958	1959	1960*		
Sales	\$3,828,445.41	\$4,329.599.81	\$5,101,642.88	\$6,174,493.20		
Net Gain/ (Loss)	\$52,308.52	\$31,000.35	(\$29,011.15)	(\$41,000.00)		
Assets	\$1,060,309.02	\$1,520,673.90	\$1,879,940.83	\$2,100,000.00		
C.A.:C.L.	2.1:1	1.6:1	1.3:1	1.3:1		
Acid Test Ratio	1.2:1	1:1	.8:1	_		
Equity	\$449,209.92	\$592,625.58	\$657,102.74	\$737,000		
Fixed Assets	\$292,204.46	\$563,675.41	\$801,130.60	\$869,630.60		

Source: Various ECS financial statements and annual reports, 1958-1961, RG 30-3/2/4238, /4240, /4246 and /4258, FX.

* The 1960 figures are not drawn from balance sheets and statements of operations (which did not survive) but from the more imprecise comments in the annual reports of the ECS comptroller and general manager. Hence it was not possible to calculate the acid test ratio. It was, however, given the other financial information undoubtedly low.

ECS was forced to go into a limited bankruptcy in 1961; only a loan of \$300,000 from Maritime Co-op Services and the Credit Union League of Nova Scotia to pay off creditors kept ECS from going under.¹⁰⁰ Despite this infusion of cash as well as the appointment of a permanent, five-member advisory committee (that included W.H. McEwen) and the departure of John Chisholm and the end of his Christian, agrarianist program of development, ECS could not survive.¹⁰¹ Rod MacSween, a long-time staff member of ECS, became its manager yet, despite the closure by 1962 of several money-losing operations such as the insurance department, the Co-op Irving service station and restaurant in Sydney, the cold storage depot in Margaree Forks, and the Newfoundland dairy, poultry and vegetable operations, ECS continued to be faced

¹⁰⁰ Stephen Dolhanty, "Memo to All Members of the Board of Directors", pp. 1-2 and Canadian Credit Men's Trust Association Limited, "In the Matter of the Proposal of Eastern Co-operative Services, Sydney Nova Scotia", 14 August 1961, RG 30-3/2/11,802-3, FX.

^{101 &}quot;ECS Advisory Committee, Report to the Annual Meeting of Eastern — Due to be Held May 1st, 1962", p. 1, RG 30-3/2/4268, FX; Stephen Dolhanty, "Memo", p. 1 and Lloyd Matheson to W.H. McEwen and F.W. Walsh, 24 April 1961, p. 1, MG 31 B32, Laidlaw Papers, vol. 3, file 3-5, LAC. John Chisholm, eschewing MCS official Lloyd Matheson's suggestion that he move to some other part of Canada to work with co-operatives, returned to a staff position at the Extension Department, from where he had been on loan to ECS.

with heavy losses and poor prospects.¹⁰² Negotiations began in 1963 over the absorption of ECS operations by MCS, and the following year both the ECS and MCS annual meetings approved this move.¹⁰³ On 1 January 1965, co-operative wholesaling in the Maritimes officially came full circle as it returned to one, Maritime-wide co-operative wholesale based in Moncton.¹⁰⁴

Conclusion

The case of co-operative wholesaling in the region through to the 1960s is important in several ways. It underscores both the importance of business solvency for co-operatives that must find the means to operate and survive within a capitalist economy and the dual nature of co-operative enterprises as part of social movements and as businesses. Thus, not only does co-operative wholesaling serve as a useful corrective to the existing literature on Maritime co-operatives, which focuses almost exclusively on co-operatives as elements of social movements, but it also demonstrates that there is no clear-cut division between social movement and business in co-operatives. In the case of McEwen and Maritime Co-op Services in particular, there is a consistent thread from the 1930s to the 1950s of viewing cooperative wholesaling as the second stage of co-operative development within an enduring vision or goal of establishing a co-operative commonwealth, even though that commonwealth became more and more distant a goal as the 1950s progressed. Part of the problem was, no doubt, McEwen's own conservative nature and those that he gathered around him.¹⁰⁵ Although he was "a modest man with immodest ideas . . . [who] proposed nothing less than a totally co-operative economy", his focus, even pre-occupation, with financial stability and incremental growth and his identification of co-operation as the ultimate expression of free enterprise no doubt worked against MCS' role in the realization of a radical re-ordering of society along the lines of a cooperative commonwealth.¹⁰⁶

The story of co-operative wholesaling in the Maritimes through the 1950s also points to the need for a more nuanced conceptualization of both antimodernism and modernity. The antimodernist efforts by some co-operators in eastern Nova Scotia to

- 102 "Manager's Report", ECS Annual Report, 1962, 1 May 1962, pp. 1-2, RG 30-3/2/4273, FX; "Organization and Structure of Eastern Co-operative Services, Limited", 1 October 1963, p. 2, RG 30-3/2/4013, FX; "Meeting of Agricultural Workers at Eastern Co-operative Services", 19 June 1962, p. 2, RG 30-3/2/4104-5, FX.
- 103 See Eastern Co-op Services, Seventh Annual Report, 29 July 1964, RG 30-3/2/4283, FX; MCS board minutes, 16-17 November 1964, appended "Agreement", pp. 2-3 and MCS annual meeting minutes, 18-19 November 1964, inserted "5a".
- 104 Actually, the situation was somewhat different in that in 1965 there was no branch in Sydney and all operations were managed directly out of MCS in Moncton.
- 105 Willard Dernier, who succeeded McEwen as general manager in 1961, was "a 'McEwen' man all the way" who "talked a bit like him, held his head the same way". Similarly, the long-time president of MCS, Jack Walsh, and the board of directors not only followed McEwen and his management team's lead but became dependent on them for direction, much to McEwen's discomfort. See Haley, *Tested by Fire*, pp. 195-6, 227.
- 106 Haley, *Tested by Fire*, p. 197. At the 1955 MCS annual meeting, McEwen, in a speech celebrating his 25 years with the organization, stated: "These Maritimes have given me the opportunity to work at or for a business method in which I believe. I believe in co-operation as the possible ultimate of Free Enterprise not its enemy". See Haley, *Tested by Fire*, p. 217.

try to preserve their rural society through a program of rural development based on technology and active participation in the modern economy is an effective antidote to the notion of Nova Scotia antimodernists as "rustic", "unspoiled", and "unchanging"; instead, John Chisholm's efforts (and Moses Coady's efforts before him) to use modern means to help preserve a fast-disappearing rural way of life suggests that antimodernism in Nova Scotia was considerably more complex. Similarly, the case of co-operative wholesaling indicates the need to broaden the conceptualization of modernity beyond "urbanization, professionalization and the rise of the positive state" so as to be able to incorporate the phenomenon of rising corporate concentration within the Canadian capitalist economy.

If the case of co-operative wholesaling demonstrates anything it is that modernity within the region was, as Daniel Samson suggests, "a contested ideological and cultural field . . . with varying ideas about progress and civilization".¹⁰⁷ O'Brien, McEwen and Chisholm had sharply contrasting views on how best to develop their wholesales and the co-operative movement in general: O'Brien chose to let cooperative principles and loyalties slide in the pursuit of economic advantage, McEwen chose to promote incremental change and business solvency over rapid expansion of services, and Chisholm valued broader social goals such as the preservation of rural life while downplaying business considerations. Underlying the approaches within particularly MCS and ECS, however, was the voluntarist notion that if co-operators tried hard enough – if they had the necessary "faith, courage and determination" – then they could achieve their objectives.¹⁰⁸ The profound societal changes in the region, though, particularly during the 1950s, point in a different direction. Rapid rural depopulation and outmigration, further inroads from an interventionist state in terms of social welfare measures, the state's extensive support for and collaboration with capitalist enterprises, and rapid economic concentration and improvements to transportation meant that co-operatives faced a much different situation than in the 1930s. Even if co-operatives in the region had managed to resolve their many internal problems such as the local co-operatives' lack of patronage of the wholesales and individual co-operators' lack of loyalty to and investment in the local co-ops, the systemic social and economic changes wrought by modernity and economic concentration would have, no doubt, largely mitigated against the creation of a "cooperative commonwealth" or even the widespread economic democracy envisaged by Moses Coady. The inability of larger and more successful co-operative wholesales elsewhere, including the Canadian Prairies and England, to create and sustain a "commonwealth" suggests that there were profound difficulties facing co-operatives in trying to establish such a vision to counter the concentration of power and resources within capitalist modernity.

By the 1960s, McEwen had apparently abandoned his lengthy quest for the Promised Land of a co-operative commonwealth. No doubt disillusioned by the demise of ECS and ICS and the inability of Maritime co-operators to engage in

¹⁰⁷ Daniel Samson, ed., Contested Countryside: Rural Workers and Modern Society in Atlantic Canada, 1800-1950 (Fredericton, 1994), p. 26.

¹⁰⁸ McEwen, "The Present Stage of Co-operative Development", p. 9.

unified co-operative action, one of the last surviving regional co-operative leaders whose formative years of work had been during the crucible of the Great Depression retired as general manager of MCS in 1962. Even though he stayed on for several years as secretary to its board of directors, it is clear that he recognized that a new phase had arrived in the development of co-operatives in the Maritimes. In his 1969 Faith, Hope and Co-operation: A Maritime Provinces Story, his memoir of the evolution of Maritime Co-op Services, he noted "these changing times brought the need for new and more aggressive personnel at the management level" and concluded that the development of MCS up through the years, with its accomplishments and undertakings in a wide variety of enterprises, justified the faith and hard work of all of the members, employees and boards of directors: "The results have been good enough so that the originators could say that their efforts were worthwhile" and that all those involved in the organization, through their "faith, hope and energy, provided the Co-operation that has made this business grow, and to become ever more important in the business world in which it operates".¹⁰⁹ The Promised Land must have seemed far off indeed.